


























 
 



















































May 2 , 2024 

By Email Only
Kirkland Planning Commission
123 Fifth Avenue
Kirkland, WA 98033
PlanningCommissioners@kirklandwa.gov

Re: Proposed Permanent Housing Freeze in Goat Hill Neighborhood

Dear Planning Commissioners:

This law firm has been retained to represent Montebanc Management LLC, which owns nearly 
four acres of undeveloped infill property in Kirkland’s Goat Hill neighborhood. This property is in the 
County’s designated Urban Growth Area, with available utility infrastructure, and is well suited for 
enabling additional emergency and pedestrian access to the residents of Goat Hill, together with new 
housing that our region desperately needs. However, the City is proposing development regulations 
that could frustrate all of these outcomes. The proposed approach is not supported by any clear science 
or City policies – only by vague statements that “serious concerns continue to exist.” The proposal 
appears intended to downzone Goat Hill by changing its development standards to match RSA 1, 
instead of RSA 4. Please do not endorse this downzone and permanent housing freeze until 
more questions are answered and more effective access options are evaluated.

As presented to you by memo dated May 13, 2024, the City “intends to propose reducing lot 
coverage and FAR to “somewhere between 20% and 40%.” See May 13, 2024 Memorandum to 
Planning Commission at page 6. The downzoning of standards is ostensibly proposed to address 
existing access, emergency response time, and stormwater deficiencies, but the report provides no 
basis to conclude the proposal will actually help with those deficiencies. On the other hand, the 20% 
coverage limit being studied would drastically reduce property values for existing owners. As 
pointed out by the memorandum, a 20% FAR limit would result in the median single-family home in 
Goat Hill being limited to approximately 1,316 square feet. See May 13, 2024 Memorandum at 6. At 
first we thought this might be a typo, but the 1,316 square foot figure appears twice on page 6 of the 
memorandum. Id.

A 1,316 square foot median floor area would result in most of Goat Hill’s existing
homes becoming nonconforming. The City’s Memorandum does not provide
clarity about how this will affect current residents’ property values or their ability to
remodel or expand their homes in the future.

A 1,316 square foot median floor area, given construction costs, would halt any new
homes from being economically viable in Goat Hill.

For owners of existing homes and vacant lots in Goat Hill, the City’s proposed
regulations threaten a permanent reduction in the property values that residents
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have worked hard to create. It could seriously threaten the savings that Goat Hill 
residents have stored in their homes.

Although most public input on the standards has referenced Goat Hill’s
preexisting access deficiencies, the City’s Memorandum doesn’t address our recent
study and proposal of viable northerly access to NE 124th Street. That new access
could greatly improve Goat Hill’s emergency response times, as well as
construction and delivery access for other Goat Hill residents, without new cut-
through traffic. It could be largely funded by private parties, but not after a
downzone to a 20% coverage limit.

Perhaps most problematically, the proposed regulations will lock in an extremely 
unsafe condition, with continued risk to human life as a very real result. The City has received 
clear notice that there is insufficient emergency response access on Goat Hill today. But by freezing 
housing development as is proposed here, the proposed regulation would eliminate the possibility of 
new funding for secondary emergency access that has been proposed to senior City staff. That result 
does not match this Planning Commission’s policy goals, so we strongly recommend against endorsing 
this approach.

In our age of housing crisis, we ask that Kirkland and this Planning Commission 
advocate for solutions that would provide more housing and solve safety concerns, not 
embrace a sledgehammer downzone approach in Goat Hill. 

We have attached an annotated version of the City’s Memorandum for your review. We hope 
to speak with you further to help you guide the City off this deeply problematic path.

Thank you for your consideration.

Josh Friedmann
Attorney for Montebanc Management LLC

Josh.friedmann@hcmp.com
(206) 470-7655
enclosure

CC: Kirkland City Council
Kurt Triplett, City Manager
Kevin Raymond, City Attorney
Adam Weinstein, Planning and Building Director

ND: 23350.002 4855-3176-0320v7
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Josh Friedmann
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Planning and Building
123 Fifth Avenue, Kirkland, WA 98033   
425-587-3600 | www.kirklandwa.gov

MEMORANDUM 

To: Planning Commission

From: Adam Weinstein, AICP, Planning & Building Director
Denise Russell, Planning Supervisor

Date: May 13, 2024

Subject: Briefing on the Goat Hill Development Moratorium, File No. CAM24-
00115

Recommendation
Receive a briefing and hold a study session to discuss the Goat Hill Development 
Moratorium, File No. CAM24-00115. Provide staff with direction to continue preparing 
the draft Goat Hill code amendments.
Background
On February 6, 2024, City Council adopted an emergency moratorium on the issuance 
of permits for new dwelling units on Goat Hill. The purpose of the moratorium is to 
temporarily halt the development of new dwelling units to allow the City time to evaluate
the life, health and safety concerns posed by such development and consider adoption 
of regulations to mitigate or minimize those concerns. 

Goat Hill is both a landform and an informal subdistrict of the greater Finn Hill 
Neighborhood1, which was annexed into the City of Kirkland in 2011. The area 
comprises approximately 66 acres of steep terrain with commanding views south over 
Juanita Bay and Lake Washington. Goat Hill is generally bounded by Juanita Heights 
Park on the north; properties adjacent to 89th Avenue NE on the west; NE Juanita Drive 
on the south; and properties adjacent to 91st Place NE and 91st Lane NE on the east.2 

Goat Hill is a neighborhood with significant physical and environmental constraints. The 
streets in Goat Hill are steep, narrow, and wind sharply around corners in many places, 
creating pinch points with limited opportunities for vehicle turnoffs. There are only two 
primary access points to Goat Hill – one on the south at NE 116th Place and one on the 
east at NE 120th Street. These limited access points together with the area’s narrow, 
twisting streets, make day-to-day and emergency access to the neighborhood difficult. 
The area also contains significant landslide hazards, a number of perennial and 
intermittent streams, and other critical environmental areas, including wetlands. 
Approximately 97 percent of Goat Hill consists of moderate or high landslide hazard 
zones. After Finn Hill was annexed into Kirkland in 2011, the City undertook a basin 
study of the area, which concluded that Goat Hill continues to face challenges related to

1 A small easterly portion of Goat Hill is located in the Juanita Neighborhood. 
2 The Goat Hill area identified in KMC 24.02.065 – Goat Hill Boundary and Zoning Map.
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stormwater drainage issues, steep topography, and the preponderance of groundwater 
reaching the surface. 

Because of Goat Hill’s central location in Kirkland and excellent views, it has been a 
popular place for development. Development on Goat Hill, however, presents many 
challenges, including the fact that development generates extra traffic—both immediate 
construction-related traffic and the resulting traffic from additional dwelling units—that is 
exacerbated by the area’s above-described limited entry points and narrow roads. At the 
same time, due to various code and administrative policy requirements, construction 
projects are required to proportionally correct some of the infrastructure deficiencies in 
Goat Hill by widening roadway frontages and installing modern stormwater systems. 
Thus, ultimately, the City hopes to benefit the road and drainage system on Goat Hill 
through incremental improvements required by development.

Although some other areas of Kirkland exhibit similar access constraints, Goat Hill is 
unique due to its combination of steep topography, limited access, and heightened 
stormwater and geologic concerns. To date, the City has sought to address these 
constraints in several ways, including the following:

• the adoption of new City-wide geologic hazard regulations in 2018 that require
the preparation of peer-reviewed geologic studies for projects in landslide hazard
and/or seismic areas;

• implementing special construction traffic requirements for development projects
on Goat Hill (Public Works Policy G-12, Attachment 1);

• purchase of private land and preservation as open space;

• the construction of stormwater management infrastructure to handle runoff and
surface water, including a $3.2 million project initiated in 2019, with phase II
construction beginning in April 2024, intended to improve stormwater drainage
and slope stability on sections of Goat Hill by completing a variety of tasks aimed
at slowing and consolidating stormwater; and

• the adoption of new threshold levels for Categorical Exemptions issued pursuant
to the State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) in 2022 that require environmental
review for projects resulting in the development of five or more dwelling units on
Goat Hill (in the rest of the City, environmental review is not required for
residential projects unless the development proposes 21 or more dwelling units).

Even considering these previous attempts to mitigate the impacts of development on 
Goat Hill, serious concerns continue to exist about the ability of Goat Hill to 
accommodate additional development – including development authorized by the City’s 
middle housing regulations and new State legislation requiring cities to accommodate 
increased housing densities. 

In January 2024, the City received correspondence from community members on Goat 
Hill concerned about the risks of new development, including a petition from residents to 
“Halt the Development of Forest Land into Residential Homes” at an area formerly 
referred to as the Wu Property (located just south and west of Juanita Heights Park). 
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Moratorium

State law authorizes local governments to adopt a moratorium or interim zoning 
ordinance to address urgent development, environmental, and other health and safety 
considerations. A moratorium gives legislative bodies time to study issues of concern 
and, if warranted, adopt new regulations to address those issues while holding off on 
issuing permits. For example, in 2022, the City adopted a moratorium to further study 
and craft regulations regarding the operation of autonomous personal delivery devices. 

Moratoria are regulated statewide by the Revised Code of Washington (RCW) Sections 
35A.63.220 and 36.70A.390, and locally by Kirkland Zoning Code (KZC) Section 135.30. 
Moratoria are established in 6-month increments but may be withdrawn sooner than 6 
months if the issues it addresses are resolved. Moratoria may also be extended in 6-
month increments, but only after a local jurisdiction first holds a public hearing and 
enters specific findings of fact to support the extension. 

The moratorium adopted by Council for Goat Hill on February 6, 2024, extends from 
February 6, 2024, through August 6, 2024, and applies to the acceptance of permit 
applications for new dwelling units on Goat Hill, including building and all related permits 
(e.g., grading permits). “Dwelling units” in the KZC are defined in Section 5.250 as: 

One (1) or more rooms or structures providing complete, independent living 
facilities for one (1) family, including permanent provisions for living, sleeping, 
cooking and sanitation. 

Based on this definition, dwelling units include standard single-family units, apartments, 
and any form of middle housing (Accessory Dwelling Units, cottages, carriage homes, 
duplexes, and triplexes). While the acceptance of applications for review and/or 
issuance of permits for new dwelling units is prohibited under the moratorium, the 
issuance of permits for projects such as repairs, renovations/additions, franchise utility 
work and associated electrical/plumbing/mechanical permits is permitted. Capital 
Improvement Program projects are not subject to the moratorium. 

Complete permit applications received prior to adoption of the moratorium were not 
impacted by the moratorium and continue to be processed; also, construction is 
occurring for already-issued permits. Since the moratorium was adopted, and as of the 
date this memo was prepared, the City has rejected one building permit application for a 
new dwelling unit on Goat Hill.

The main purpose of the moratorium is to allow the City to adopt regulations that protect 
the unique environment of Goat Hill and safeguard the health and safety of its current 
and future residents. As noted above, the City’s existing middle housing legislation and 
new State requirements for accommodating additional residential density pose 
challenges to Goat Hill, particularly in regard to the provision of safe access to and from 
the hill. The City believes that it is in the public interest to immediately address these 
concerns, particularly before new State density mandates are implemented.
Scope of Work

On April 2, 2024, the City Council held a public hearing on the moratorium and adopted 
a scope of work for study that included the following tasks: 
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• Research code amendments to reduce development allowances on Goat Hill, 
including eliminating or reducing allowances for Accessory Dwelling Units 
(ADUs), cottages, duplexes, and triplexes. Also research possible square footage 
maximums for new residential units to further reduce development impacts. 

• Explore implementation of a road improvement district to allow financing of 
roadway improvements to benefit Goat Hill. Staff would bring back to Council 
additional information on establishment of the special district and an 
implementation plan to begin forming the district. 

• Research construction metering and other practices to reduce impact of 
construction on Goat Hill. This would include expanding on existing special 
construction requirements, including metering projects so only a certain number 
can be constructed within a given time, further limiting hours of construction, 
requiring special reporting, and expanding right-of-way improvement 
requirements for new development. 

• Consider alternative policies regarding land clearing to avoid construction 
projects sitting for long periods of time without being developed. 

• Explore new emergency access requirements, including alternative emergency 
aid vehicles that could more nimbly travel on steep, winding streets, to better 
access the furthest reaches of Goat Hill and improve response times. 

Planning Commission Comments

On March 25, 2024, staff provided a brief report on the moratorium to the Planning 
Commission, covering the reasoning behind the moratorium, status, and study topics. 
The Planning Commission’s comments on the moratorium are summarized below: 

• Concern about potentially eliminating middle housing types on Goat Hill when 
such housing units may have proportionally reduced impacts compared to 
standard detached dwelling units and could possibly help ease the housing crisis.

• Concern about other neighborhoods wanting to eliminate middle housing 
because of this code amendment. 

• Questions about non-conforming structures and how the new code would 
address like-for-like construction. 

• Interest in looking at incentivizing modular or prefabricated structure options for 
Goat Hill.

• Interest in learning more about the City’s ability to get developers to complete 
paused construction projects or encouraging other builders to take over stalled
projects.

• Concern that the Goat Hill neighborhood is too small in scale to support an 
effective Road Improvement District, and that the residents would not vote for the 
district.

Public Outreach

Staff has conducted outreach to local community members as well as to the 
development community and other interested stakeholders. A website was created to 
house information about the moratorium, notice of upcoming meetings, links to other 
documents and resources, and an email listserv sign-up option for community members 
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to receive project and meeting updates. Staff also posted a large public notice sign at 
Juanita Beach Park, mailed a notice of the project to Goat Hill property owners, and 
advertised the project on social media, the City’s development listserv (comprising 
property developers and associated design and engineering professionals), and directly 
to the Master Builders Association of King and Snohomish County (MBAKS). 
Additionally, staff held two virtual meetings for interested community members. The first 
was on March 22, 2024, to review the purpose of the moratorium and get feedback on 
the draft scope of work prior to taking the scope to City Council. The second meeting 
was on May 8, 2024, to present more details about proposed code amendments and the 
road improvement district research. Staff received helpful feedback from community 
members in both meetings relating to their daily experiences on Goat Hill. Their 
comments primarily focused on concerns about vehicular access, including lack of 
secondary access, and the frequent occurrence of trucks getting stuck on the steep, 
winding streets of the hill and blocking traffic. Other comments related to drainage, 
impact to wetlands and streams, and construction projects sitting abandoned for too 
long. 
Potential Code Amendments and Policy Changes
This section describes the code and policy changes that are currently being 
contemplated to address development constraints on Goat Hill. Staff would note that 
these changes include KZC amendments (under the jurisdiction of the Planning 
Commission), in addition to KMC amendments and policy changes that are 
administrative in nature (and not under the jurisdiction of the Planning Commission). All 
contemplated amendments, which would work in concert, are being presented below to 
give the Planning Commission a holistic sense of the entire body of work being 
considered as part of the moratorium. 
Development Regulations

The majority of Goat Hill is zoned Low Density Residential (RSA 4). There are several 
parcels within the Goat Hill boundary along the eastern entrance zoned Medium and 
High Density Residential (RMA 3.6 and RMA 1.8), most of which are developed with 
multi-family residential uses. Since these parcels are at the bottom of the hill, do not 
make a substantial contribution to traffic uphill, and provide needed multi-family zoning 
capacity, staff is focusing proposed development regulation changes on those parcels 
zoned RSA 4.
Staff plans to propose reductions in development allowances for properties zoned RSA 4 
on Goat Hill, specifically related to lot coverage and Floor Area Ratio (FAR), to reduce 
the impact of development. Smaller structures and minimized lot coverage will reduce 
the impact of development both during the construction phase and when housing units 
are occupied. Currently, lots in Goat Hill zoned RSA 4 have both a maximum lot 
coverage and a maximum FAR of 50%. Developments are also currently eligible for 
design-based FAR bonuses of up to five percent beyond the maximum (KZC 115.42.4). 
In researching other areas of Kirkland with similar access and resource issues, we found 
that an area of northeastern Kirkland zoned RSA 1 has comparable constraints – it is 
heavily wooded, contains high landslide hazard areas, and lacks vehicular access. The 
maximum lot coverage for this area is 30% and the maximum FAR is 20%, and there are
additional requirements to preserve open space as part of development. Another similar 
area is Holmes Point, just west of Goat Hill, which is also zoned RSA 4 and has steep 
terrain and sensitive trees, vegetation, and other resources. Lot coverage within the 



Memo to Planning Commission
Briefing on the Goat Hill Development Moratorium, File No. CAM24-00115

May 13, 2024

6

Holmes Point Overlay Zone is limited to approximately 40%, varying slightly based on 
the size of the lot, and developments are required to dedicate at least 25% of the total lot 
area as Protected Natural Areas, further limiting development potential. 
With these examples in mind, staff intends to propose reducing lot coverage and FAR on 
parcels zoned RSA 4 in the Goat Hill area to somewhere between 20% and 40%. Lot 
sizes in the area range from approximately 2,000 to 15,000 square feet, with a median 
size of 6,581 square feet. At 20% FAR, a new single-family home on a 6,581 square foot 
lot could be approximately 1,316 square feet. This restriction would allow for better 
preservation of natural areas, less impervious surfaces, less complicated engineering, 
and less impact during construction compared to recent new structures that range from 
approximately 2,500 to 6,000 square feet.
Staff also proposes to restrict the development of middle-housing types on Goat Hill, 
including cottages, carriage units, or two/three-unit homes pursuant to KZC 113. This 
would reduce the overall number of dwelling units allowed on the hill, thereby reducing 
traffic and road impact concerns. Accessory Dwelling Units (ADUs) would still be allowed 
within an existing footprint of a single-family home, or with an addition of no more than 
5% floor area to an existing housing unit. We also intend to allow one attached or 
detached ADU to be constructed with new development, so long as the whole 
development adheres to maximum lot coverage and FAR. Another option that Planning 
Commission could consider to further reduce density and development impacts is to 
eliminate all middle-housing types, including attached and detached ADUs. 
With the change in development regulations, many existing homes will be considered 
legal non-conforming. KZC Chapter 162 addresses nonconformances throughout the 
City and when they would be required to be brough into conformance. For properties on 
Goat Hill with nonconforming lot coverage and FAR legally established prior to the 
adoption of these code amendments, we intend to allow a maximum of 5% additional lot 
coverage and 5% additional gross floor area, not to exceed 750 square feet. This 
allowance is similar to the lot coverage limitations for properties within the Holmes Point 
Overlay area, applicable to lots that have already been developed up to or in excess of 
the limits currently established, prior to July 1999. 

On April 25, 2024, some Planning Commissioners expressed concern about the 
potential elimination of middle housing from Goat Hill. Staff shares these concerns but 
believes that the extraordinary environmental constraints on Goat Hill warrant a 
meaningful restriction of residential density, even though middle housing units are 
smaller and may generate proportionally smaller traffic impacts than larger, conventional 
detached residential units. As noted above, a new 20% FAR allowance applied to the 
median-sized lot on Goat Hill would yield a 1,316-square-foot house – approximating the 
size of new housing units that have been developed under the City’s middle housing and 
ADU codes (ADUs are limited to 1,200 square feet; cottages are limited to 1,700 square 
feet). New FAR restrictions could thus yield some additional housing affordability 
compared to existing regulations in place on Goat Hill. 
Construction Metering and Practices

Existing Public Works Policy G-12 establishes special construction requirements for 
Goat Hill projects. These requirements pertain to pre-construction meeting procedures, 
construction sequencing, traffic control, work hours in the right of way, erosion control 
provisions, and professional geotechnical services. As part of the moratorium study, staff 
has researched expanding these requirements to include metering projects so only a 
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certain number can be constructed within any given period of time, to reduce 
construction traffic and other short-term impacts to the community. However, in 
analyzing this practice we found that the required level of administration would make it 
too onerous. In addition, such metering could adversely impact the phasing and 
sequencing of future development projects, relinquishing some of the City’s permitting 
authority to private entities (i.e., applicants of private construction projects that do not 
always have predictable schedules). We also found that if we were, for example, to limit 
the neighborhood to two construction projects within a six-month period, it might not 
result in a major change in development traffic. 
To better reflect the effort it takes City staff to review and inspect development projects 
on Goat Hill, we also propose to increase permit fees for grading permits and building 
permits. An increase in fees can be accomplished through an administrative process. 
Currently, a portion of the permit fees go to plan review, while the rest goes towards 
inspections, and the total fee amount is based on the valuation of the proposed 
improvement. An additional 5% surcharge could help cover extra Public Works 
inspections for the changes to wet weather policy, and additional review by planners for 
special development regulations (including those that may be adopted as a result of the 
moratorium study). Public Works Development staff also fields numerous calls from 
residents on Goat Hill when roads are blocked or there are maintenance issues. An 
increase in fees would further support the response provided to residents.
Policies Regarding Land Clearing

Staff is cognizant of projects that have initiated the land clearing process, only to 
languish without being developed due to circumstances such as lack of funding or 
difficult construction, particularly in areas with steep slopes like Goat Hill. Special 
requirements in Public Works Policy G-12 related to erosion control include providing a 
$50,000 performance bond to remedy erosion control issues at the site, if left 
unaddressed. Staff has worked closely with the Public Works Department to develop 
ideas for improving the performance security program. Staff is contemplating adding a 
provision to increase the bond amount, if site conditions warrant, to ensure restoration 
work can be completed and fully funded by the bond. Changes to the performance bond 
process will be reflected in Policy G-12 as well as in KZC Chapter 175 and Municipal 
Code Chapter 29. 
To further address runoff issues on construction projects where the land clearing 
process has been stalled, staff proposes to implement a new wet-weather policy which 
will include a limit to the amount of time a site can be covered with black plastic or tarps 
for erosion control purposes, and requiring hydroseeding if a site sits for too long in a 
semi-developed state. This policy idea is being considered City-wide to encourage 
development to continue, and to reduce the use of unsightly plastic on construction sites. 
Policies Regarding Required Paved Connections

KZC 110.25.3 Required Public Improvements requires a new development to connect to 
an improved street at least 20 feet in width. Staff intends to clarify the code language to 
define an “improved street” as a 20-foot-wide hard surface improvement. The current 
language is ambiguous in this regard and could be interpreted as only to require a 20-
foot-wide hard surface improvement if the public street is gravel. This change to the 
code would not impact current practices and only reinforce the code to clearly align with 
staff’s interpretation of the code. The Public Works policy for Goat Hill is to require infill 
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development to only widen their frontage on the right-of-way to 20 feet in width as 
allowed by the modification, deferment, or waiver process outlined in KZC 110.70.  
Additional Research 

1. Road Improvement District
Staff is exploring the idea of establishing a road improvement district to allow for
financing of roadway improvements that primarily benefit property owners in Goat
Hill. Given that road conditions and emergency access are two of the top
concerns on Goat Hill, this would provide a mechanism to raise funds over a
period of time through special tax assessments on Goat Hill properties to allow
the City to make those major improvements. Some Goat Hill residents have
expressed concern about the cost to households of a potential Road
Improvement District. Staff will present additional information to decision makers
on the details of establishing such a district, and a potential implementation plan.
Creation of a special district is a major undertaking, the establishment of which
would need to be included as a separate City work program item and would
require a special vote of residents included in the boundaries.
An important piece of information needed before establishing this type of district
would be a detailed analysis of roadway conditions within the Goat Hill
neighborhood to assess the potential cost of improvements.

2. Emergency Access and Response
Similar to road improvement needs, we will be proposing to commission a study
of emergency access routes to determine the need and alternative routes, as
well as cost to construct. The Fire Department has indicated that a critical
challenge on Goat Hill is the ability of aid vehicles to reach the area, because
roads to the top of the hill are essentially one-way with very little room for
vehicles to pull over. Because of this, the current response times to the upper
reaches of Goat Hill are expected to be minutes longer than in other parts of the
City. An analysis of the physical development requirements for establishing
needed vehicle pullouts, along with different types of aid vehicles that can better
access the steep roads on Goat Hill could assist in improving emergency access
to the upper reaches of the hill.

Key Points for Discussion 

• Is there any additional information related to the proposed amendments that staff
should provide to Commission prior to the public hearing?

• Does the Commission have any comments to refine/improve the potential code
and policy amendments presented above?

Next Steps
A public hearing is tentatively scheduled with the Planning Commission for June 13, 
2024. At the public hearing, the Commission will collect public testimony, deliberate, and 
make a recommendation to City Council on the proposed code amendments (full text of 
the amendments will be provided). City Council is tentatively scheduled to consider the 
code amendments related to the Goat Hill Development Moratorium on July 16, 2024.
Attachments

1. Department of Public Works Pre-Approved Plans Policy G-12: Goat Hill –
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Special Construction Requirements
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June 13, 2024

By Email Only
Kirkland Planning Commission
123 Fifth Avenue
Kirkland, WA 98033
PlanningCommissioners@kirklandwa.gov

Re: in June 7 draft Goat Hill Amendments

Dear Planning Commissioners: 

I hope this finds you well.  As you likely recall, this law firm represents Montebanc 
Management LLC with respect to its four acres of undeveloped infill residential property in 
the Goat Hill neighborhood.  Montebanc appreciates your careful attention to the delicate and 
critical regulations being considered for Goat Hill.  We appreciate the recalibration of the 
proposed floor area ratios and coverage limits for this neighborhood from 20% to 40%, but 
still encourage you to restore the coverage to 50% as allowed in code. Limits 40% still
represent a 20% reduction in allowed square footage and FAR, which will continue to 
negatively impact the property values of existing homeowners in Goat Hill. The 20% 
reduction in allowed square footage, when combined with the package’s dramatic reduction in 
permitted middle housing units (down to a mere one primary and one ADU) hollows out the
housing capacity of Goat Hill. 

Additionally, the draft legislative package released on Friday, June 7, contains a new 
proposed amendment to Kirkland Zoning Code (“KZC”) 110.25.3, which, if we read it 
correctly, could still result in a permanent development freeze at the top of the hill and set a 
concerning precedent for  infill and missing-middle housing viability in neighborhoods 
throughout the city.  In addition to counteracting the City’s stated housing goals, this 
proposed amendment would also likely violate well-established law. As proposed in Friday’s 
packet, this new recommended amendment reads as follows: 
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This new recommended amendment would require that anyone developing a Kirkland 
site that does not have an existing 20-foot access point would need to widen and improve the 
whole road from point of development to the nearest collector or arterial. While we hope this 
isn’t the true intent, the inclusion of this language appears to be a project killer for Goat Hill. 
In fact, it’s not even clear there is the necessary unobstructed right-of-way to facilitate such an 
improvement – even if that scope of improvements were economically feasible. 

We ask the Commission to decisively remove, or ask staff to remove, this 
proposed amendment from the package in order to ensure that the amendments are 
compliant with state and federal laws, and do not result in a permanent housing freeze 
for upper Goat Hill. 

This proposed change would have serious implications for housing production by  
increasing the costs of production in the midst of an affordability crisis. If adopted, this 
provision would make Goat Hill (and as a precedent, Kirkland as a whole) less attractive for 
future housing investment than peer jurisdictions.  

 Montebanc assumes that this provision is not intended to effectively block infill and 
middle housing where it applies. Indeed, the intent stated in the Staff Report is to disallow 
gravel roads from counting as “improved road” access – but this proposed legislative text goes 
much further, and would absolutely impact current practices. The Planning Commission 
should understand that expanding the existing road or frontage improvements by 20 feet for 
the entire distance to the collector or arterial would be cost-prohibitive for many infill and 
middle housing projects.  On upper Goat Hill, it is a de facto permanent moratorium on new 
housing, and completely infeasible both from a constructability and economic standpoint. 

It is common for infill sites to have legally nonconforming access less than 20 feet in 
width. Where those conditions exist, this amendment would require infill and middle housing 
providers to provide improvements to existing City infrastructure regardless of need, and 
regardless of the length of the distance between the site and a collector or arterial.  For infill 
sites on dead ends and cul-de-sacs, this provision will halt residential development and 
redevelopment. 

 In addition to the policy consequences of the draft amendment to KZC 110.25.3, the 
proposal is deeply problematic on several independent legal grounds. Simply put, this revised 
provision would require the housing provider to pay for and construct improvements to 
benefit the public, regardless of any nexus or proportionality to the actual impacts of his or her 
development proposal.  The U.S. Supreme Court recently confirmed that legislative 
enactments like these Goat Hill amendments must align required public improvements with 
actual public impacts. See Sheetz v. County of El Dorado, 601 U.S. 264 (April 12, 2024).  This 
proposed amendment does not.  

 In addition to legal problems under the new Sheetz case, the package’s proposed 
amendment to KZC 110.25.3 is also deeply problematic, if not prohibited outright, under 
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RCW 82.02.020.  That state law prohibits cities from imposing direct or indirect charges on 
residential construction except where a city has demonstrated that the charge is related to a 
“direct impact” or “direct result” of the subject project. See also Isla Verde Int'l Holdings, Inc. v. 
City of Camas, 146 Wn.2d 740, 759, 49 P.3d 867 (2002) (“City has failed to establish that 
[development condition] is reasonably necessary as a direct result of the [proposal] or 
reasonably necessary to mitigate a direct impact that is a consequence of the proposed 
[proposal]”) abrogated on other grounds by Yim v. City of Seattle, 194 Wn.2d 682, 451 P.3d 694 
(2019). 

In addition to counteracting the City’s housing goals, and raising serious legal 
questions under 2024 caselaw and current state statute, the proposed amendment to KZC 
110.25.3 is also problematic under longstanding U.S. Supreme Court precedent in the instance 
of Goat Hill.  On Goat Hill, satellite images suggest that many current property owners have 
installed and maintain improvements within the 20-foot improvement area that this 
amendment would require. Therefore, any one of these owners, by refusing to move his or her 
improvements, has an unappealable veto power over a project uphill of him or her.  This 
appears to be an unlawful delegation of the City’s land use permitting authority. See State of 
Washington ex rel. Seattle Title Tr. Co. v. Roberge, 278 U.S. 116, 122 (1928) (unlawful delegation 
found where neighbors’ failure to consent was final and determinative end to proposed home 
for seniors in poverty).1 

The possibility of exceptions or exclusions to the proposed expansion of KZC 
110.25.3’s general rule are precious little comfort to those hoping to provide housing in 
response to the City’s housing crisis.  In instances where neighbors oppose a project for their 
own reasons, staff will be under tremendous political pressure to not grant modification, 
deferment, or waiver.  Similarly, the 20% cap on street improvement costs provided at KZC 
110.10.1 provides no backstop, because limiting an unsupported tax on housing to 20% of the 
project value will certainly block scores of infill projects in our era of high interest rates and 
staggering construction costs. 

As a reminder, Montebanc remains open and excited to discuss a possible 
development of their property that would include a new, developer-financed emergency and 
utility access connection for the benefit of Goat Hill’s current residents, as previously 
discussed.2 However, the newly proposed legislative language is a factually unsupported 

 
1 The proposed amendment to KZC 110.25.3 notably differs from the facts of Washington’s Isla Verde case, 146 
Wn. 2d at 765-66. There, unlawful delegation was not found because the City’s required road improvements could 
be built along more than one potential route. In instances like Goat Hill, where the proposed condition can only be 
satisfied by (exorbitantly expensive, factually unsupported) improvements along the single existing route to a 
connector or arterial. 

2 As an additional clarification to the Staff Report, Montebanc has not proposed “a new road on property 
currently owned by the City as a [p]ark.” Montebanc has suggested that would fund and construct an emergency 
and utility access route for the City, which would be mostly within existing right-of-way that the City already 
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mandate that would have significant unintended consequences for any possibility of infill and 
middle housing development on Goat Hill or anywhere else where this provision applies.  

Please do not hamstring housing development on Goat Hill, and create serious 
legal risk to the City, by advancing the June 7 package’s proposed amendment to KZC 
110.25.3. If you have concerns about these risks, please share them with staff and the 
City Council to help prevent this deeply problematic amendment to the zoning code.

Thank you for your consideration.

Josh Friedmann
Attorney for Montebanc Management LLC

Josh.friedmann@hcmp.com
(206) 470-7655
enclosure

CC: Kirkland City Council
Kurt Triplett, City Manager
Kevin Raymond, City Attorney
Adam Weinstein, Planning and Building Director

owns but currently has no identified funding to improve.  If the City chooses to accept these improvements, a
small corner of current park land would be needed, but it could very easily be offset by Montebanc’s dedication 
of equal or better land to the City to maintain or expand the area of Juanita Heights Park.
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Josh Friedmann



 



 
 






















